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SHOREHAM COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION 
 

Sixty fifth Committee of Management Meeting 
Thursday 21st September 2017 at 7.00pm in the Old School Community Hall, 

Byrnes Road Shoreham 
 

Minutes 
 

Present: Alan Fisher(President), Kathryn Shain (Secretary), Barb Kelly 
(Treasurer), Peter Kelly, John McMahon, Ian Joy, Sue Boggan, Verity Ducos and 
Barb Porter. 
 

1.0 Chair’s introduction (Alan Fisher):  
 Apologies: Nil 
 Welcome  
 Acknowledgement of the Boonwurrung/Bunnurong First People. 
 Recognition of notable personal & community activities since 

August 2017 meeting 
- Mayor’s visit to the open air Chapel – this was a very worthwhile visit with a 

number of Councillors attending,, including Cr Frank Martin, a previous Red Hill 
Ward representative. The Mayor appeared to be very supportive of the SCA on 
this issue. 

- ‘Cuppa & Talk” – 1st September  - Again a good attendance with Peter having 
organised some musical entertainment. 

- Community Dinner – 9th September – Well attended and a  very enjoyable night  
Peter has sent Lee a note of thanks for her work regarding this. 

- Spring Newsletter – Some very favourable comments have been received in 
relation to the newsletter. 

  

2.0     Confirmation of Minutes of previous meeting:  
Sixty fourth Committee of Management Meeting on 17th August 2017 – with the 
following amendment to item 6.1 - Two new signatories need to be added to 

our Bendigo Bank accounts – BSB 633000, account number 143392546 and 

BSB 633000, Account Number 152792214, these being Alan James Fisher 

and Susan Elisabeth Boggan. These persons were authorisedto be signatories  

by the Committee.  
Motion:    That the Minutes, as amended, be confirmed 
Mover –  Kathryn           Seconder -  Peter         
Result –  Carried unamimously. 
 

3.0 New and/or Agenda items to prioritise?   
3.1 The Shoreham Village  Common Community Place Making Project’ 

Progress Report: Verity – Is constantly communicating with Broad Spectrum and 
Adrian Smith re progress which has been impacted by the weather and other 
issues. Verity will keep the pressure on to have the project completed as per the 
plan. There will be a planting day in October. See report at appendix B. 

3.2 MPS Housing and Settlement Strategy – John – The State Government Plan 
Melbourne includes the Mornington Peninsula which is a concern. However, the  
Mornington Peninsula Local Planning Statement gives some protection. The 
Committee voted unamimously to submit SCA’s response to the Housing and 
Settlement Strategy (as drafted by John) – see appendix C. 

3.3 MPS Annual Budget – consideration of priority budget items – Kathryn said that 
if we want to apply for money in the next budget we need to organise ourselves. 
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Allan suggested maybe $50,000 for the Common Stage 2 and $50,000 for a 
drainage survey. BARB K, PETER AND IAN TO MEET TO IDENTIFY EXPENDITURE ITEMS. 
ALAN TO FOLLOW UP WITH PETER RENKIN RE THE LAST SUBMISSION. 

3.4 Other funding opportunities – see 3.3 
3.5 Shoreham Parking Study – Sue  - reported still waiting on Brett Whitwam to 

convene a meeting with herself, Peter Renkin, Alan, Sally Prideaux and Russell 
Barrett. SUE TO FOLLOW UP.  

3.6 Other – There is a RAM meeting on 5th October at Rosebud. John, Barb P and 
Peter to attend. The main topic will be planning. 

 

4.0 Business Arising from the previous Minutes: 
4.1 Objection to Planning Application at Seychelles Ave: Sue – Cr Gill has told Sue 

that the application has been rejected but we have not got that in writing. SUE 

WILL FOLLOW UP. 
4.2 Planning Application – ‘Ora Banda’, 41 Marine Pde:  Sue – Nothing has changed 

on the current application. Kathryn said that it is not just an heritage overlay 
issue, there is also the usage issue. SUE TO CONTINUE TO FOLLOW UP. 

4.3 Former YMCA Open Air Chapel: Kathryn – Has been in touch with Ian Young in 
Canberra re heritage overlay and listing as a War Memorial Chapel. A Section 
223 meeting of Council may be held. SUE AND KATHRYN TO FOLLOW UP.  

4.4 Road Verges - Byrnes Road Fire Prevention Project: Sue – Has met with Heather 
Brown ,MPS, re the re-planting and the availabilty of plants. Peter has sent an 
email to Gerard Cook, MPS, to clarify whether the plants were being allocated for 
the Triangle or road verges.  

4.5 SCA Logo:  Kathryn – Will draft a letter of agreement to use the logo which will 
be sent to Luca’s mother. Verity to give Kathryn her details. Verity now has the 
logo on her computer. 

4.6 Nomination of Old School Hall for MP Shire’s 2017 Heritage Awards: Alan – Alan, 
Barb & Peter, Sue and Peter Renkin will attend the presentation.   

4.7 Old School Hall, heating installation - Alan – The architect will carry out a study 
to determine the most appropriate type of heating with a view to having it 
installed in June 2018. $30,000 has been set aside for this. 

4.8 Twin town with Shoreham-on-Sea, UK: - There is some ambivalence about this. 
SUE TO FOLLOW UP.  

  

5.0 Correspondence: 
5.1  In from:   
 17.8.17 Alison Bunting re Buxton open air chapel 

 21.8.17 Greg Hunt’s Office re unsuccessful bid for Stronger 

Communities Programme 

 21.8.17 David Maddocks re  Vic Gov Smart Planning 

 23.8.17 MPS Acknowledgement of SCA’s submission re Buxton Lane  

 24.8.17 MPS acknowledgement of Petitions re Buxton open air chapel 

25.8.17 Central Coastal Board – Connecting Coastal Champions Forum 

– PETER TO ATTEND. 
 27.8.17 Invitation to MPS Heritage Awards presentation 

 28.8.17 FDHS, re Bunerong Land Council as registered Aboriginal 

Party over Peninsula and further afield 

 31.8.17 FDHS request to use photos from the community website re 

restoration of the hall for MPS Arts and Culture e-magazine 

 1.9.17  D Mulino, Member for E Victorian Region acknowledgement 

SCA’s letter  of  5.7.14  re State Planning changes 
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 6.9.17  SmartyGrants re community placemaking project submission 

 8.9.17  Invitation to the Co-op Wellbeing workshop in Shoreham-
on-Sea, UK. 
 14.9.17 Peter and Ann Renkin thanking SCA for gift 

 18.9.17 DELWP – Community Skills Development Grants 

  

5.2 Out to: 

 29.8.17 Gina McInnes – thank you for offering services as backup 

website administrator 

 3.9.17  Reply to FDHS re use of photos from community website 
 

6.0 Standing Committees/ Projects Reports: 
6.1 Treasurer’s report: Barb – tabled for acceptance. Moved Barb K and seconded 

John – Carried unanimously. See Report Appendix A. 
6.2 Task Force - Progress Report re works at cnr Cliff & Byrnes Roads: Sue – Post 

Office boxes to be moved by early October. Alan said it should be finished late 
October/early November. Sue reported that Gordon has apparently submitted 
his application to Council to amend the angle of parking. SUE TO FOLLOW UP. 

6.3 Strategic Planning: John has followed up re the petition circulated by Peninsula 
Speaks. More names have been submitted and it is hoped that around 9,000 will 
be achieved by 14th December when Parliament rises. 

6.3 Drainage – Peter reported  that the Council has graded Sydney Road but only to 
Oxford Street and then stopped. This is because MPS still maintains Sydney Road 
does not exist.  Sue suggested constacting David Bergin, Head of planning for 
MPS and Peter Young, MPS  drainage. Verity suggested putting a notice up at the 
Post Office canvassing problems with drainage in Shoreham generally. PETER TO 

FOLLOW UP. 
6.4 Other – Barb P stated that MPS has knocked back the application by Manton’s 

Creek Winery. 
   

7.0 General Business - Coming Events/Activities:                                                                                                                                      
7.1 Next “Cuppa & Talk” – Friday 6th October, 10.30am  
7.2 Foreshore working bee, This Sunday 24th Sept 10am -12pm. The following one is 

Saturday 28th October 2.00 – 4.00 pm  
    

8.0   Next Committee meeting: 
 Thursday 19th October, 7.00pm, Old School Hall 
 
 Meeting closed at 8.41pm. 
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Appendix A 

 
 

SHOREHAM COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION INC. 
 

MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT AS AT 21 SEPTEMBER 2017 

 

STATEMENT ACCOUNT 

Opening balance (from 17/08/2017)        

 $8,214.78 

 

INCOME  Memberships x 6      120.00    

$8,334.78   

            

    

WITHDRAWALS: Chq 130 MPS Hall Hire       45.00 

   Chq 128 Postage/Printing       50.00 

   Chq 131 SquareSpace NY I’net    275.75 

           370.75    

$7,964.03 

    

     

    

Bank Balance as at 21/9/2017         

$7,964.03 

 

 

TERM DEPOSIT ACCOUNT 

Opening balance (from 10/06/17)      

 $10,714.00 

Plus interest to 10/09/17       55.36  

 $10,769.36 

 

 

 

    

Balance as at 21
st
 September 2017:    $  7,964.03   -  Statement Account 

Balance as at 21
st
 September 2017:    $10,769.36    - Term Deposit Account 

 

     

6 renewals - 2017/18 memberships:    134 
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Appendix B 

 
Shoreham Village Common - Community Placemaking Project - Status Report - SCA 
Thursday 14th Sept 2017 

 

- Review of works on site further to last report: 
Weather and illness interrupted works. 
Soil profile over old roadway has been fixed and landscape smoothed well. 
Entrance to Hallway soils also fixed and aligned as per plan 
Some soil needs to be added and smoothed where Hall works have sunken 
Information Signs are attached to fence 
Website updated 
 
To be Completed: 
> Pathway to be completed (compaction of soil and granitic rock pathway and final 
laying at Steen Ave end) 
- Further calls are in to AS re: finalizing pathway asap as is hazardous apart from 
needing it and the garden bed finished 
> garden bed to be created 
> smoothing of grassed areas 
> planting of grasses 
 
To be Planned/organised: 
Community Planting Day when garden bed is completed along Eastern edge butting 
the new garden path. TBC 
 

 
Appendix C 

 

Shoreham Community Association Response to Housing and 

Settlement Strategy  

Introduction 

 Thank you for the opportunity to review Mornington Peninsula Shire’s (MPS) 

Mornington Peninsula Housing and Settlement Strategy 2017 - Draft for Public 

Exhibition – July 2017 and “have our say”. 

 These comments are provided by the Shoreham Community Association (SCA) Inc’s 

Committee of Management. 

Overview 

2.1 We strongly support the general thrust of the strategy and believe it is an excellent 

fit to desires and expectations of the Shoreham community for our future to 2031 - 

and beyond.  In particular, these include: 

 Protection of local village and rural character and values – especially that the 

Peninsula will not accommodate major population growth and will retain the 

existing Green Wedge rural areas.  The Urban Growth Boundaries are key to the 

protection of village character on the Mornington Peninsula - particularly 

around Westernport Bay. 
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 Support  for Council’s intention to identify Mornington, Hastings and Rosebud 

as being the major townships which will more ably provide for increased 

population growth.  

 Growth being based on existing settlement patterns and there being a proper 

balance between growth and the capacity of infrastructure. 

 Our appreciation and strong support for the MPS process of consultation and 

community engagement in its Planning strategies. 

We congratulate MPS on the analysis and strategy formulation brought to fruition in 

the HSS. 

2.2 This strategy is consistent with the public consultation from the MPS Plan Peninsula 

and other work in which Shoreham people participated.  

2.3 However, we do have a concern that there is some risk attached to the Shire of 

Mornington Peninsula being treated as part of the Southern Region of Melbourne at 

the State level under Plan Melbourne.   This is despite strong recognition that the 

Shire is separate from “Melbourne” and deserving of specific planning policies - as 

expressed in the Mornington Peninsula Localised Planning Statement being 

incorporated in the State Planning Policy Framework - ie at State level.   

2.4 In addition, recent State Government zoning changes (particularly, Amendment 

VC110 to the Victoria Planning Provisions and changes to VicSmart) may also have 

undesirable impacts on our Village Character and the Green Wedges.   

2.5 These concerns, and the related sense of urgency we feel as a community, make it 

imperative that the MPS Housing and Settlement Strategy (HSS)  be accepted by the 

State Government without complications.   Our comments at Section 3 are aimed at 

facilitating that process.  In addition, our comment at Section 4 recommends a 

possible tightening of the HSS strategy for consideration.   

2.6 Our Section 5 covers recommendations for changes at Shoreham in particular and 

Section 6 considers specific aspects of the HSS actions and monitoring plans. 

2.7 It occurs to us that our concerns would also be shared in the other peri-urban 

municipalities (Bellarine, Yarra Valley, Macedon, Casey, Bass...).  We suggest that 

MPS urge its counterparts in other LGAs, the State Minister for Planning and the 

Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning (DELWP) to form a peak 

body to express the interests of our communities to government at the highest 

level.  
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Housing Demand Estimates 

3.1 MPS reports housing demand growth of an additional 15,858 dwellings to 2031 

under Victoria in Future (VIF) estimates using a constant 1.1% growth.  It also argues 

for its preferred and significantly lower target of 9,018 dwellings following id 

ConsultingΩs modelling that assumes that growth tapers off with time.  These 

estimates are also compared to the 15,355 estimate needed for 2011-2031 in the 

earlier submission to the Residential Zones Standing Advisory Committee.  

3.2 The HSS then goes on to claim that an additional 3,000 dwellings could be unlocked 

from additional sources.  

3.3  However, in its conclusions at Chapter 8 (7th bullet point, page 33), MPS seems to 

sacrifice any higher estimate saying “…9,015 [should that be 9,018?] new dwellings 

representing approximately 20 years supply…”.   

3.4 In our opinion, the capacity of the Shire for growth is therefore unclear and could be 

subject to challenge by the Government.   

3.5 To strengthen Council’s argument and remove doubt, we therefore recommend: 

 The estimates and underlying assumptions for each additional supply 

component such as holiday house conversion to permanent dwellings should be 

quoted.   

 Specific estimates of total new dwellings should be explicitly quoted.  Council 

should not completely rely on the challengeable 9,018 dwellings from id 

Consulting.  In particular, the HSS needs to show how it could satisfy the VIF 

estimate.   

Design and Development Controls and Zones 

4.1 The wording of the strategy at Section 6 implies to us that the definition of the 

Design and Development (DDO) controls must be undergoing change (particularly, 

DDO1).   To help eliminate uncertainty and reduce costs in the longer term, we 

recommend that MPS push for more mandatory provisions in zonings and DDOs (as 

opposed to general provisions).   This should be aimed at reducing the opportunity 

for challenge and having decisions made by VCAT.   The SCA would like to review 

proposed changes to all DDOs relevant to Shoreham.    

4.2 In relation to DDO1, a specific concern is the importance of good planning at nearby 

Hastings given the changes and challenges there - now that the Port of Hastings is 

unlikely to become a container port. 

4.3 Action 1.3 states “Review and seek the introduction of new Residential Zones, 

including the Neighbourhood Residential Zone, where this will better support the 

objectives of Council’s Housing and Settlement Strategy”.   We agree this should be 

done but the action is non-specific – excepting as shown in the diagrams of 

Attachment 6.  We believe the framework to be employed in deciding how to make 

such changes needs to be explicit.    

4.4 Furthermore, the diagrams of Attachment 6 imply the use of DDOs or zoning 

controls are being treated as alternatives rather than complementary strategies. 

4.5 The risk we face, of course, is that the applicability of DDOs may still be successfully 

challenged at VCAT .  Should that occur, most of the residential areas in the 
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Peninsula, especially those zoned GRZ, would be at risk of inappropriate 

development. 

4.6 In relation to Shoreham and similar locations, we believe Shire had it right with the 

zone conversions originally proposed as part of Amendment C179 in March 2014.   

4.7 We therefore suggest MPS broaden the scope of its proposed conversion of areas to 

NRZ.   It seems logical to us that any residential area affected by a DDO related to 

neighbourhood character should be zoned NRZ.  If that were to occur, the strengths 

of both tools could be brought to bear as appropriate and the risk of a damaging 

VCAT decision would be mitigated. 

4.8 The SCA recommends that the MPS commitment to community consultation be 

extended and strengthened.   In particular, this should apply to: 

 Any future review/adjustments to zonings and overlays.  

 Proposal and consideration of further “investigation areas”. 

Shoreham Changes 

5.1 In relation to Shoreham,  the diagram covering Shoreham of HSS Attachment 6 

indicates that the DDO3 areas are to be converted to DDO4.  Assuming that all 

significant impacts would be as implied at page 12 of the HSS, the change should 

further protect our Low Density Residential Zone areas from undesirable 

subdivision.  The SCA would therefore endorse that change.  Many such properties 

are covered by the “Buxton Caveat” which restricts dual occupancy etc in any case. 

5.2 We are also satisfied that there appear to be no “green field” LDRZ areas slated by 

MPS for investigation towards higher density utilization. 

5.3 We note that MPS refers to a Green Wedge Management Plan under development 

on page 24 of the HSS.  The SCA would be very keen to participate in the 

development of that plan also. 

5.4 Following the logic of the last bullet point under Section 4, we believe all of the land 
currently zoned GRZ1 in Shoreham should be rezoned to NRZ (as per the C179 
proposal). 

Comments on Specific Action & Monitoring Items 

The following comments apply to specific points under the Action Items and Monitoring 
parts of HSS (Ch 9 and 10): 

6.1 NRZ:  Action 1.3 - see Section 4 for our recommendation and Section 5 for its 

applicability at Shoreham. 

6.2 VicSmart : Action 2.4 - While we understand the merits of streamlining approvals, 

we do have concerns that the State Government has gone too far with its VicSmart 

changes – specifically that there is no oversight, there is potential for corruption and 

the scale of works that can be approved via VicSmart is too high. 

6.3 Compliance:  Action 2.8 – we agree with the benefits of the emphasis on compliance 

of Heritage Sites as we have significant concerns with HO127 (Camp Buxton 

Children’s Camp) before MPS at present.  Having said that, enforcing compliance 

with all aspects of planning in the Shire is also a concern - particularly in 

checking/enforcing planning permit conditions. 

6.4 Monitoring and Review:  Chapter 7 - Monitoring and Review – MPS reviews being 
undertaken every 6 months suggests a very active monitoring regime would be put 
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in place.  Once again, the SCA would be keen to review compliance reports if 
possible. 

Summary of Conclusions and Recommendations 

The following conclusions and recommendations were made: 

 The SCA strongly supports the general thrust of the HSS (refer 2.1). 

 To facilitate acceptance of the HSS by State Government, we recommend MPS 

tighten the treatment of estimates of growth in the strategy - in particular, show 

how the VIF estimate could be satisfied (refer 3.4-3.5). 

 MPS should push for more mandatory provisions in zonings and DDOs (refer 4.1).  

Planning for changes at Hastings are a specific concern (refer 4.2). 

 The SCA would like to review changes to the definitions of the DDOs (refer 4.1), the 

Green Wedge Management Plan (refer 5.3) and HSS compliance monitoring reports 

(refer 6 – fourth bullet point). 

 The MPS commitment to community consultation should be extended and 

strengthened through continuing to involve the community in review/adjustments 

to zonings, overlays and  “investigation areas” (refer 4.8). 

 MPS should broaden the scope of its proposed conversion of areas to NRZ – by 

zoning any residential area affected by a DDO related to neighbourhood character as 

NRZ (refer 4.7).  In relation to Shoreham, this would translate to rezoning all land 

zoned GRZ1 to NRZ (refer 5.4). 

 The SCA supports the proposed change of the DDO3 areas in Shoreham being 

converted to DDO4 (refer 5.1). 

 We agree with the emphases on VicSmart and Heritage application monitoring.  

Enforcing compliance with all aspects of planning in the Shire is also a concern (refer 

6.2 and 6.3). 

 We suggest that MPS urge its counterparts in other peri-urban municipalities, the 

Minister for Planning and DELWP form a peak body to express our interests to 

government at the highest level (refer 2.7). 

 


